

February 22, 2001


A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, February 22, 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Kevin Wright

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

ABSENT:
Lee Schilling

OTHERS: 4 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Dehm called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

MCDONALD PUBLIC HEARING

Mr. Robert McDonald, owner of property located at 4559 Clover Street, Honeoye Falls, came before the Board requesting an area variance permitting the construction of a barn structure at variance from the setback requirement of 100 feet by approximately 44.5 feet.  Tax Account #221.02-1-2.

Mr. Dehm stated that the Affidavit of Posting of the sign was in the file along with the public notice.  Mr. Dehm stated that the County had responded that this was a local matter.  

Mr. Dehm asked the Board if all members had viewed the property.  All the members responded in the affirmative.

Mr. McDonald stated that he was unable to extend the barn to the south and west because the water line easement was located in that area.  Mr. McDonald stated that his request was the only direction that he could go.  

Mr. McDonald stated that the neighbor across Clover Street had no problems with his proposal.  Mr. McDonald stated he had no other neighbors.  

Mr. Dehm asked why Mr. McDonald wanted to build onto the barn.  Mr. McDonald stated that he has an old tractor with a backhoe, which currently is stored in his garage.  Mr. McDonald stated that this tractor leaks oil onto his garage floor, and he would like to move the tractor into the new barn area as well as have more space for shelter for the horses.  

Mr. McDonald stated this would be a 24’ x 24’ addition with the same roof style as the existing barn with the main entrance facing Clover Street.  A discussion followed regarding the setback distance of the house from the property line.  A discussion followed regarding the setback Mr. McDonald was requesting for the barn.

Mr. Dehm stated that the barn would have a setback of 54 ½ feet, which resulted in a 45-½ foot variance.  Mr. Dehm stated the house is 18 feet from the lot line.  Mr. McDonald stated he owns 7.8 acres and has lived there 16 years.

Mr. Dehm asked if Mr. McDonald could add on to the north.  Mr. McDonald stated that would be behind the garage and it would cross the driveway that goes to the barn.

Mr. Dehm asked if Mr. McDonald could add to the back of the garage.  Mr. McDonald stated that he wanted to keep the barn “a barn”.  

Mr. Wright stated that part of the barn was in the easement area.  Mr. McDonald stated that the barn was there before the easement with the water authority.  Mr. McDonald stated that the City of Rochester told him not to build to the south or the west.

Mr. Mattaro asked if there would be additional horses.  Mr. McDonald stated he had four horses and would not be adding any.  Mr. McDonald stated he stores hay and feed in the existing barn.

Mr. Dehm asked if Mr. McDonald could add a 12-foot by 12-foot addition.  Mr. McDonald stated that the tractor is long, and it would take up the whole area.

Mr. McDonald stated the new barn would have the same siding as the existing barn, and he would be doing most of the work himself.

Mr. McDonald stated he has been boarding horses for 3-5 years.  

Mr. McDonald stated that the electricity and water that goes to the existing barn would also be in the new barn.  

Mr. Mattaro asked if there would be any exterior lighting on the new barn.  Mr. McDonald stated no, only interior lighting.  

Mr. Dehm asked what Mr. McDonald charged for boarding the horses.  Mr. McDonald stated he charged $125.00 per month.  

Mr. Jones asked how long the freestanding sign advertising the horse boarding has been in place.  Mr. McDonald stated he put that up 4-5 years ago.  Mr. Jones asked if Mr. McDonald had a variance for that sign.  Mr. McDonald stated no.  Mr. Jones stated Mr. McDonald might have to apply for a variance for the sign.

Mr. Thorp asked if Mr. McDonald could put the barn on the other side of the easement.  Mr. McDonald stated that would place the barn too far from the house.  

Mr. Dehm asked if the benefit could be achieved by other means.  Mr. McDonald stated he has tried going in every other direction.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would result in an undesirable change in the character of the neighborhood.  Mr. McDonald stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if the request was substantial.  Mr. McDonald stated this was the only way he could go.

Mr. Dehm asked if this would have any adverse environmental or physical effect.  Mr. McDonald stated no.  

Mr. Dehm asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. McDonald stated yes.

Mr. Jones asked if the flooring of the new barn would be concrete.  Mr. McDonald stated he was going to use gravel.  Mr. Jones asked how Mr. McDonald was going to keep the leaking oil from seeping into the ground.  Mr. McDonald stated he could put concrete on one side of the barn where the tractor would be.  

Mr. Dehm opened the hearing to comments from the public.  There were none.

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 8:10 p.m.

A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, February 22, 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 8:11 p.m.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Kevin Wright

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

ABSENT:
Lee Schilling

OTHERS: 1 resident.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

ELLEN SMITH and WILLIAM PRYOR PUBLIC HEARING

William Pryor owner of property located at 88 Pittsford Mendon Center Road, Honeoye Falls, came before the Board for an area variance permitting the construction of a three car garage/home office building of a size exceeding the total square footage permitted for outbuildings by the Zoning Ordinance.  Tax Account #204.02-1-35.  

Mr. Dehm stated that the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign and the legal notice were in the file.  Mr. Dehm stated that this application was exempt from submittal to the County.

Mr. Pryor stated that they wanted to replace two of the three outbuildings currently on their property with a new 3 car garage with a second story that would house his wife’s office.  Mr. Pryor stated his wife has a small publishing business.  Mr. Pryor stated the new building would be in the footprint of the existing 2 buildings.

Mr. Pryor stated the dimensions of the new building would be 26’ x 40’.  

Mr. Pryor stated he owns 16 acres.  

Mr. Dehm stated that the existing barn that will remain is 970 square feet.  Mr. Dehm stated that if the existing barn square footage were added to the proposed new structure square footage, the total square footage of accessory buildings would be 2013 feet.

Mr. Dehm stated that if the barn is an agricultural building, it does not apply towards the total square footage of accessory buildings.  

Mr. Dehm stated that, according to the ordinance, Mr. Pryor is limited to 400 square feet of accessory buildings.  

Mr. Pryor stated that the two structures that would be torn down are a three-car garage and a garden storage shed, which also houses their 15 chickens.  Mr. Pryor stated his wife sells the chicken eggs.

Mr. Pryor stated they have received approval for a conservation program for a wetlands preserve on the back 12 acres of their property.

Mr. Dehm asked if Mr. Pryor’s wife would be using the new upstairs area to work from the home.  Mr. Pryor stated this was her place of business.  Mr. Pryor stated no one comes to the house – all her business is by mail.  

Mr. Mattaro asked what would be in the garage.  Mr. Pryor stated three vehicles would be stored downstairs and the upstairs would house a potting area for his wife’s garden and her office.  

Mr. Mattaro asked if there would be any exterior lighting on the garage.  Mr. Pryor stated they would have a motion sensor light, which they currently have on their house.  

Mr. Wright asked if the existing septic system could support the new bathroom.  Mr. Pryor stated there would not be any more people occupying the house.  Mr. Pryor showed the Board where the septic system is located.  

Mr. Jones read the code regarding home occupation.  Mr. Jones stated Mr. Pryor might need to apply for a Special Use Permit for the home occupation. 

Mr. Dehm asked if the results could be achieved by any other means.  Mr. Pryor stated they investigated other possibilities, such as an addition to the house.  Mr. Pryor stated the house is 150 years old and the only thing they could do is add a third story and that would violate the height requirement.  

Mr. Dehm asked if there would be any undesirable change in the character of the neighborhood.  Mr. Pryor stated the neighbors would be happy to see the old buildings gone.  

Mr. Dehm asked if this request is substantial.  Mr. Pryor stated this is a balancing act, they are replacing two unattractive buildings with a new building.

Mr. Dehm stated he would like Mr. Pryor to supply the board with the square footage of the two buildings that are to be torn down.  

Mr. Dehm asked if there would be any adverse physical or environmental effects.  Mr. Pryor stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked if this is a self-created difficulty.  Mr. Pryor stated yes.

Mr. Dehm opened the meeting to comments from the public.  There were none.

Mr. Dehm closed the public hearing at 8:50 p.m.

A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, February 22, 2001, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York immediately following the Public Hearing.

PRESENT:
Dick Dehm, Chair



Phil Mattaro



Don Thorp



Kevin Wright

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

ABSENT:
Lee Schilling

OTHERS: none.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

MICARI DETERMINATION

Mr. Mattaro stated he was recusing himself from this discussion due to the fact that he had a business relationship with Mr. Micari.

Mr. Wright moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, that the area variance requested by Joe and Sonia Micari, owners of property bearing tax account #214.04-1-63, located in an RA1 zone at 43 Hawks View, Honeoye Falls, NY 14472 to construct a main house addition of 210 sq. ft. on the first floor by moving out the east wall of the current garage by 6’, to a side setback of the dwelling of 16 ½’ of the east property line, less than the 20’ side setback requirement, be approved based on the following Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law and subject to the stated conditions:

FINDINGS OF FACT

1. Joe and Sandra Micari appeared before the Board at the hearing held February 8, 2001.

2.  They are the original owners of the property.     

3. The purpose of the proposed enlargement is to enlarge the laundry room, provide for a coat/mud room area, and provide a direct access from the main house to a covered patio via an exterior door. 

4.  The addition plan the Micari’s presented indicated that they intended to accomplish their enlargement goals by moving the front (south) wall of the current laundry room 5’ in order to minimize the movement of the east wall and garage to 6’. They stated that they could not move the south wall more than 5’ without altering the fundamental appearance of the current dwelling.

5. Adding 6’ to the east side of the main house will provide the additional square footage required on the main floor while maintaining a natural traffic pattern within the home. The architectural appearance of the house and garage will not change with this plan.

6. No one appeared at the public hearing to object to this variance request.

7. The Board received a letter from Bob and Jennifer Willison, 47 Hawks View, Honeoye Falls NY 14472 dated October 31, 2000 indicating that they were the Micari’s neighbors directly to the east, and that this proposed construction adjoined the west lot line of their property. The Willisons indicated in their letter that they had seen the Micari plans and would support their request for a variance.

8. The Micaris intend to also move the driveway to the house 6’ to the east to realign it with the moved garage, but this will have no effect on the septic system.

9. No alternative plan for changing the footprint of the house that does not require a side setback variance would be structurally or aesthetically desirable.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. Granting this variance will not alter the character of the neighborhood.

2. Granting the variance will have no adverse physical or environmental impact.

3. This is the minimum variance to the side setback that will achieve the goals of the Micari’s enlargement plan.

4. The difficulty is self-created.

5. The variance will have no adverse effect on nearby farming operations.

6.   This is a Type II action under SEQR.

7.   The requested variance is not substantial.

CONDITIONS

1. The location of the enlarged dwelling shall be essentially as indicated in the site plan drawings and renderings as submitted to the Zoning Board of Appeals by the applicant.

2.   The enlargement, as constructed, shall conform to all applicable building codes.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – abstain (business relationship with applicant); Mr. Thorp – aye; Mr. Wright – aye.

MINUTES

Mr. Dehm moved, seconded by Mr. Wright, to approve, as amended, the minutes of the February 8, 2001.

APPROVED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; Mr. Wright – aye..

DISCUSSION

Mr. Dehm read a letter he received from the Town Supervisor regarding training requirements for the Board members.  A discussion followed. 

Mr. Dehm stated the Board had received a letter from Mr. Decker of Griffith Energy regarding Maz Stores stating that they were withdrawing their request for a freestanding sign.

Mr. Dehm stated that Mr. Thorp would write the McDonald determination.

Mr. Dehm stated that he would write the Smith/Pryor determination.

A discussion followed regarding the pending applications.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:40 p.m.

Mary Fletcher, Secretary

Zoning Board of Appeals
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